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1 We performed our examination in accordance with the State Comptroller’s authority set forth in Article V, Section 1 of 

the State Constitution, as well as Article II, Section 8(1) and (7), and Article VII, Section 111 of the State Finance Law. 

May 19, 2021 

Ms. Clarissa M. Rodriguez 
Chair 
Workers’ Compensation Board 
328 State Street 
Schenectady, NY 12305 

Re: Report 2019-WCB-01 

Dear Chair Rodriguez: 

Our Office examined1 the Workers’ Compensation Board (Board) payments to claimants, 
attorneys, insurance companies and medical providers from the Board’s special funds during the 
period January 1, 2019 through December 31, 2019.  Our objectives were to determine whether 
payments were appropriate and: (i) complied with the New York State Workers’ Compensation 
Law, (ii) were consistent with applicable fee schedules, and (iii) complied with the Board’s policies 
and procedures. 

A. Summary of Results 

Our Office identified 1,208 errors totaling nearly $4.28 million that were approved by the Board 
and submitted to our Office for audit, approval and payment (see Attachment A).  The errors 
included: duplicate payments; payments not in compliance with or inconsistent with applicable 
medical fee schedules; claimant or payment errors; unsupported charges; or incorrectly 
calculated compensation. 

In addition, our auditors identified 917 errors totaling nearly $3.85 million in claims that contained 
an incorrect or missing product code, which identifies the specific type of claim for which the 
Board’s Third Party Administrator (TPA) is seeking funds for payment.  This incorrect or missing 
data limits the ability to monitor TPA performance and perform accurate data analysis.  We did 
not include these findings in Attachment A of this report, but provided these details to the Board 
separately. 
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Our auditors requested that the Board provide us with more easily accessible electronic access 
to payment and claimant information.  However, the Board has been unwilling to provide certain 
data fields (e.g., Social Security Number, Date of Birth, Claimant Address and Payment Address) 
in the format that we requested.  Instead of the Board providing this data to us in easy to use 
electronic files, we must obtain the data by manually retrieving the information one record at a 
time which is time consuming and delays our auditors in their work to identify fraud, waste and 
improper payments.  We continue to work with and encourage the Board to  provide these 
requested data fields in a useful format. 

We also asked for copies of TPA subcontracts to ensure the TPAs are paying the correct amounts 
on claims to the extent payments vary from applicable medical fee schedules.  With the exception 
of one subcontract, the Board has also been unwilling to provide subcontracts to our auditors 
citing no access to them.  Without access to these subcontracts, our auditors cannot ensure that 
payments of claims are made in accordance with contract terms. 

We shared a draft report with Board officials and considered their comments (Attachment B) in 
preparing this final report.  The comments of this Office on the Board’s response are set forth in 
Attachment C.  While Board officials generally disagreed with our findings, the Board has made 
some improvements to their own processes by addressing several of our current and past 
findings.  These changes include implementation of a system to check for duplicate payment of 
claims, and reassignment of staff to review medical bills for appropriateness.  In addition, the 
Board has developed a new database to review and track requests for payment. 

B. Background and Methodology 

The Board processed more than 580,000 claims totaling nearly $732 million from its four special 
funds in 2019 - the Uninsured Employers’ Fund, the Special Fund for Disability Benefits, the 
Second Injury Fund, also referred to as the Special Disability Fund, and the Fund for Reopened 
Cases.  The Board completed its transition from its Financial Management Information System to 
the Statewide Financial System (SFS) in April 2018 and processed all claim payments in the SFS 
for all of 2019.  Use of the SFS allows the Board and our Office to process claim payments timely 
and efficiently through one centralized system. 

The Board has contracts with four TPAs: FCS Administrators Inc. (FCS), NCACOMP Inc. (NCA), 
SAFE LLC (SAFE), and Triad Group LLC (Triad) to perform the Board’s claims administration 
responsibilities, which include case management, processing indemnity and medical payments 
and providing monthly reports to the Board. 
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In addition to our daily review of claims, we worked with the Board to obtain claimant and payment 
data files and TPA subcontracts, as discussed in the Summary of Results above. In addition to 
the Board’s request to change the way claims are processed and paid by our Office beginning in 
2021, we coordinated with the Board on plans to transition to a new payment process that 
facilitates a secure transfer of supporting claim data to our Office.  To ensure an effective transition 
to the new process, we have had ongoing discussions with the Board regarding the proposed 
approach and how it will impact the audit and approval of claims payments. 

To accomplish our objectives, we used data analytics to identify high-risk claims for examination 
and reviewed applicable fee schedules, bills from medical providers, receipts and any other 
pertinent documentation which supported the claims. 

Recommendations 

 Take necessary steps to ensure the Board and the TPAs accurately process 
claims and recover monies as appropriate. 

 Provide electronic access to data fields (e.g., Social Security Number, Date of 
Birth, Claimant Address, and Payment Address) in a more accessible format and 
TPA subcontracts, as requested by this Office. 

 Continue to coordinate with this Office to identify areas of improvement in claims 
processing. 

We would appreciate your response to this report by June 18, 2021, indicating any actions 
planned to address the recommendations in this report.  We thank the management and staff of 
the Workers’ Compensation Board for the courtesies and cooperation extended to our auditors. 

Sincerely, 

Bernard J. McHugh 
Director of State Expenditures 

 
Encl:  Attachment A 
 Attachment B 
 Attachment C 
 
cc: David Wertheim, Acting Executive Director and General Counsel 

Suzanne Aluise, Director of Financial Administration 
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Workers’ Compensation Board 
Error Types by Claims Processing Entity 

Resulting from Daily Audit Activities 
Calendar Year 2019 

 
 

Error Type WCB Triad NCA SAFE FCS Total 
#  Amount  #  Amount  #  Amount  #  Amount  # Amount  #  Amount  

Duplicate 
Payments 5 $71,803 24 $94,227 208 $918,807 48 $366,889 17 $40,109 302 $1,491,835 
Noncompliant 
or Inconsistent 
with Applicable  
Fee Schedule 1 1,038 84 114,951 246 645,015 174 584,543 13 89,262 518 $1,434,809 
Claimant or 
Payment 
Errors 10 178,613 5 7,117 57 395,849 6 5,237 1 6,840 79 $593,656 
Unsupported 
Charges 0 0 13 17,334 57 156,316 77 386,805 2 2,425 149 $562,880 
Incorrectly 
Calculated 
Compensation 6 54,060 24 13,528 55 48,563 63 58,914 12 16,936 160 $192,001 
Total 22 $305,514 150 $247,157 623 $2,164,550 368 $1,402,388 45 $155,572 1,208 $4,275,181 
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State Comptroller’s Office Comments on Auditee Response 
 

The comments included below constitute our Office’s overall observations on the Board’s 
response to our audit report.  Our Office chose to broadly summarize our comments based on 
the entirety of the Board’s response in lieu of a detailed response to each point of disagreement. 

The Board objects to the majority of our findings identified in this report.  However, prior to our 
Office denying or adjusting any claims, both the Board and its Third Party Administrators (TPAs) 
agreed to the audit finding and agreed to correct and resubmit the claim to prevent an 
inappropriate or erroneous payment.  Furthermore, while the Board continues to object to most 
of our findings, Board officials have established an audit function which designed a system to 
check for duplicates, reassigned staff to review medical bills for appropriateness and developed 
a new database to track claims submitted by the TPAs.  These actions by the Board support that 
our findings are valid and have made an impact on the Board’s processes. 

In its response to our audit report, the Board detailed the transition of claims processing from its 
Financial Management Information System to the Statewide Financial System (SFS).  Prior to the 
transition, the Board utilized, in part, the Special Funds Conservation Committee for its claims 
management responsibilities.  The Board has since contracted with TPAs for the majority of this 
oversight and audit function and relies on the TPAs to ensure claims are accurate.  In 
communications with our auditors, the Board has suggested that our Office should cease the pre-
audit of these claim payments and rely on the Board’s post-payment reconciliation to recover any 
inappropriate payments.  To date, the Board has provided our Office with no assurance that this 
reconciliation process would detect inappropriate and erroneous payments or provide for recovery 
of funds when such payments are made. 

Over the last several years, our audit findings and savings have grown significantly, from just over 
$500,000 in 2017 to more than $4.4 million in 2018 and nearly $4.3 million in 2019.  This illustrates 
the importance of the pre-payment audit to ensure payment appropriateness.  The Board now 
recognizes the importance of proper claims oversight and has developed a process to review the 
claims submitted for payment by the TPAs prior to submission to our Office. 

The Board continues to deny our requests for several critical data fields in a more accessible 
electronic format.  As the Board states, this Office “will continue to have access to the Board’s 
systems and the TPA claims files and has full authority and permission to access this data on any 
claim [we] audit.”  However, this manual access on a claim by claim basis significantly limits the 
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efficiency and effectiveness of our audit.  Given that we already have manual, claim-by-claim 
access to this data, we again request that the Board provide the data in a format that will allow 
for an efficient and effective audit process, saving time and resources for both our Office and the 
Board. 

Additionally, our Office spent a considerable amount of time working with the Board to prepare 
for a new payment process proposed by the Board that was fully implemented on January 1, 
2021.  The Board contends that delays in the implementation of the new payment process were 
due to the actions of our Office.  In fact, in late 2019, the Board and this Office mutually agreed 
to postpone the new payment process until April 1, 2020.  Additionally, the Board initiated a further 
postponement of the new payment process when the COVID-19 pandemic began. 

The Board indicates that our Office’s audit procedures don’t recognize or support its change in 
business practice (move to SFS and use of TPAs).  In fact, our Office has coordinated extensively 
with the Board and SFS, before, during and long after the Board transitioned to the SFS.  This 
collaboration included mutual agreement on all business practices involved in the transition.  Our 
auditors have met routinely with Board staff to discuss audit findings, trends, and areas of 
improvement. We will continue to work with the Board to address improvement opportunities as 
they arise. 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 


